June 23, 2005

The Director of Regulatory Management Division

U.S. Citizenship and Immigration Services

Department of Homeland Security

111 Massachusetts Avenue, NW, 2nd Floor

Washington, D.C. 20529

RE: CIS No. 2295-03

Dear Sirs:

On behalf of the Lincoln Center Festival, I submit these comments in response to the proposed rule CIS No. 2295-03 to change petitioning requirements for the O and P nonimmigrant classifications published in the Federal Register (70 Fed. Reg. 21983-85) on April 28, 2005.

Now beginning its tenth year, the Lincoln Center Festival has established itself as one of the foremost international Festivals of the performing arts; a wide-ranging, multi-faceted celebration of the best of the performing arts from all over the world.  A major component of the Festival is to present works not normally seen on the stages at Lincoln Center and artists who have never or seldom been seen in the United States.  Over the course of nine seasons, the Festival has presented over 1040 performances by more then 150 ensembles and artists from more then 50 countries, including over 45 world, U.S. and New York premiers. With the large number of international artists invited by the Festival, it is imperative that we have the flexibility to apply for visas inside the six month window, and it would be very beneficial for us to have that window extended to twelve months. 
Therefore, I am writing to request that the current rule be amended and the six month filing period be extended to twelve months, not just shifted back. We do not support that all petitions be filed at least six months in advance of the performance date. Due to the nature of the scheduling performing arts events, many presenters are not able to apply until less than 6 months before a performance. Furthermore, many performing groups cannot be booked and confirmed until inside the six month window.
We fully support the extension of the current six month filing period to twelve months and will, whenever possible, prepare to file as far in advance as possible. Current USCIS policy dictates that nonprofit arts organizations may not file earlier than six months before the artists’ event, leaving a very narrow window for visa approval.

We would like to request that the final rule expand the current O and P visa filing period to a twelve month period beginning one year in advance of the performance.
Thank you for your consideration.

Sincerely,

Boo Froebel

Associate Producer

Lincoln Center Festival

